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NEVADA COUNTY BOARD OF SUPERVISORS
BOARD AGENDA MEMO


MEETING DATE:	January 14, 2025

TO:	Board of Supervisors

FROM:	Sue Hoek, District 4

SUBJECT:	Letter of Concern regarding the services of Pacific Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T California


RECOMMENDATION: Approve the letter and authorize the Chair to sign and submit the attached letter. 

FUNDING: N/A 

BACKGROUND: On February 27, 2024, the Board of Supervisors submitted a Letter of Comment and Opposition to Pacific Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T California regarding its amended application for targeted relief from its Carrier of Last Resort obligation and certain associated tariff obligations. AT&T is a "Carrier of Last Resort" (COLR) and is required to provide "Plain Old Telephone Service," also known as POTS or landline phone service, upon request to all residential and business customers. POTS has a uniform set of minimum service standards and regulations that does not extend to new technologies that provide similar service, such as wireline Voice Over Internet Protocol (VoIP). 

According to the California Public Utilities Commission (CPUC) Universal Service rules, carriers may opt out of their COLR obligation when another COLR is providing service and assumes COLR service responsibilities. However, AT&T’s Application that was submitted, but ultimately rejected last year, requested COLR relief for over 99% of their service territory throughout the entire state where AT&T determines an alternative voice provider exists and did not request a replacement COLR. AT&T’s Application also requested an expedited approval for future COLR relief through a CPUC Tier 1 Advice Letter process, which would not have required CPUC approval. It should also be noted that alternative services, such as VoIP and wireless, have no obligation to serve a customer or to provide equivalent services to AT&T landline customers, including no obligation to provide reliable access to 9-1-1 or LifeLine program discounts. As noted above, AT&T’s application was ultimately rejected. 

However, our office and I personally continue to receive complaints from constituents regarding AT&T’s lack of service or misleading customers by not making them aware of AT&T’s responsibility and rights to Californians in COLR service areas – which includes the majority of Nevada County.

Therefore, the attached Letter of Concern is an attempt to further flag this issue proactively and to request the Governor, CPUC President and legislative leadership to hold the line on this issue, as it is highly likely that AT&T will attempt to sponsor legislation and advocate for regulatory relief on its obligations and responsibilities as a COLR, thereby placing Nevada County residents at further risk. As such, I request the Board to approve the attached letter and to authorize the Chair to sign and submit the Letter of Concern. 

Sincerely, 


Susan Hoek, 
District 4 Supervisor  




















Item Initiated:	
Approved:	
Submittal Date: 	
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